	
Dear International Independent Expert Mechanism on Racial Justice and Equality in Law Enforcement,

My name is Mark Harris and I am a lifelong resident of Athens, Ohio. I write to contribute to your forthcoming report on advancing racial justice and equality for Africans and people of African descent in the United States, as mandated by Human Rights Council Resolution 47/21. 
Although I acknowledge my limited expertise in law enforcement and absence of direct knowledge in this domain, I humbly offer my insights as a concerned civilian, drawing reasoned conclusions to address the prevailing issues. I also strive to incorporate relevant international legal frameworks and treaties that guide law enforcement practices.

1. Imperative for Police Reform in America

Recognizing the pressing need for police reform in the United States, it is crucial to address the shortcomings identified within American law enforcement. These include officers' inadequate education regarding the laws they are tasked with enforcing, limited understanding of the communities they serve, and a dearth of comprehension regarding the fundamental purpose of law enforcement and peace officers within civil society. Furthermore, the blanket protections afforded to law enforcement officers in America, coupled with the virtual impossibility of convicting them, raise concerns. Additionally, the perception that police in America can fatally shoot an unarmed citizen based on the officer's perception of a threat, even if it involves claiming a mistaken belief about reaching for a weapon, is alarming. The rehiring of officers by different departments after being dismissed further contributes to the recurrent problems witnessed in various cities and towns throughout the country.

2. Enhancing Education and Training for Law Enforcement Officers

To align with international norms, laws, and treaties, it is imperative to improve the education and training provided to law enforcement officers in the United States. Drawing from international legal frameworks, such as the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), specifically Article 6(1) which recognizes the inherent right to life, it is recommended that law enforcement officers receive, at a minimum, a bachelor's degree, coupled with two years of on-the-job training specific to the community they will serve. Their comprehensive training should encompass courses on the philosophy and ethics of law enforcement, two years of legal education, cultural studies, and rules of engagement. To foster community-centered policing, the two-year on-the-job training should be conducted within the community, with the requirement to repeat the training whenever officers move between communities or transition to a new department. Strengthening educational qualifications will contribute to safer communities and alleviate the burden on officers by fostering a better understanding of their roles within their respective communities.


3. Standardizing Use of Force and Firearms Policies

To adhere to international legal standards, such as those outlined in the ICCPR, particularly Article 6(2) which emphasizes the right to life and Article 7 which prohibits torture and cruel, inhuman, or degrading treatment, the United States should establish clear and stringent policies governing the use of force and firearms by law enforcement officers. Conforming to international norms, law enforcement officers should be held to the same standards as soldiers when faced with armed conflicts. This entails refraining from firing at individuals fleeing from such conflicts and limiting the use of force to positively identified threats. Lethal force should only be employed as an absolute last resort, with the purpose of protecting lives other than those of law enforcement officers. Moreover, officers must understand that their role may entail inherent risks, but they should be prohibited from resorting to lethal force solely due to a perceived threat to their own lives.

4. Ensuring Accountability for Lethal Force Incidents

In accordance with international legal principles, including those enshrined in the ICCPR, robust accountability measures must be established for cases involving the use of lethal force by law enforcement officers. It is essential to require officers to prove that they had no viable alternative, including positively identifying a lethal weapon, when forced to take a life. If no weapon is found on the individual killed, law enforcement officers should not receive legal protection solely due to their official capacity. This aligns with international legal standards, including the United Nations Basic Principles on the Use of Force and Firearms by Law Enforcement Officials, which emphasize the necessity of proportionality and accountability in the use of force.

Furthermore, to ensure accountability, it is recommended that if a law enforcement officer takes a life and it is found to have been justified, they must take a one-year leave from duty. When returning to duty, they should undergo a comprehensive mental evaluation and demonstrate no significant changes since their last evaluation prior to the lethal incident. This approach aligns with international principles of accountability and the need to safeguard the integrity and professionalism of law enforcement agencies.

5. Upholding Public Interest and Respect for Human Life

Law enforcement officers, like all public officials, have a duty to prioritize the well-being of the public over their own, even in the most challenging circumstances. It is essential to emphasize that police should not claim qualified immunity or extend self-defense to an extreme extent. Rather, their primary focus should be on protecting and respecting the lives of citizens, even in the face of violent acts. The role of the justice system is to determine the appropriate response to illegal actions, with premeditation as a prerequisite for any form of lethal punishment. Police should not assume the role of judge, jury, and executioner. Instead, they should embody the principles of peace officers, respecting the lives of citizens and employing only the necessary force in each situation.

By incorporating international legal frameworks, such as the ICCPR, the United Nations Basic Principles on the Use of Force and Firearms by Law Enforcement Officials, and other relevant treaties, the United States can strengthen its efforts towards police reform, racial justice, and equality. This comprehensive approach will contribute to the realization of a fair and just law enforcement system that upholds human rights and serves the best interests of all citizens.
Thank you for your dedicated work in promoting racial justice and equality in law enforcement.

Sincerely,

/s/ Mark Harris 

Mark Harris 
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